
May 6, 2022 

John Arntz 
Director 

SHIRLEY N. WEBER, Ph.D. 
CALIFORNIA SECRETARY OF STATE 

City and County of San Francisco Department of Elections 
1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place 
City Hall, Room 48 
San Francisco, CA 94102 

Dear Mr. Arntz, 

Thank you for submitting the City and County's plan to conduct a pilot pursuant to 
California Elections Code section 19209 during the November 8, 2022, 
Consolidated General Election. The proposed plan and supporting documentation 
have been reviewed by Secretary of State staff and feedback has been provided 
and discussed. 

As California's chief election official, the Secretary of State is responsible for 
ensuring that elections are efficiently conducted and that st.ate election laws are 
enforced. (See Cal. Govt. Code section 12172.5) This responsibility includes 
ensuring that California's elections are safe, secure, fair, transparent and accurate. 

Background 

On February 7, 2022, the City and County of San Francisco submitted a plan to 
conduct a pilot program pursuant to California Elections Code section19209. 
Specifically, you requested to implement components of the VotingWorks VxSuite 
v2.1 voting system in addition to your current certified voting system, Dominion 
Democracy Suite 5.1 0A, during the November 8, 2022, Consolidated General 
Election. The VotingWorks VxSuite v2.1 voting system components proposed to be 
utilized included the following: 

1) VxAdmin, used to program the ballot marking device (BMD);
2) VxMark BMD as the in-person voting method; and
3) VxBatch laptop and scanner used for tabulation and to generate results for a

partial risk-limiting audit of the VotingWorks system.

On March 4 and 17, 2022, Secretary of State staff provided feedback on the 
application and requested additional information. 

On March 28, 2022, Secretary of State staff, the City and County of San Francisco, 
and VotingWorks, conducted a conference call. During the call, VotingWorks 
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